An Update on Amendments to the Habitats Regulations in the UK

Dear Batworker

 Amendments to the Habitats Regulations are due to come into force in England and Wales on 21st August 2007 and in Northern Ireland shortly afterwards.   Amendments have been in force in Scotland since February.  BCT understands that the legislative changes will result in important practical implications and so we have been working with Defra, Natural England and the Scottish Executive to ensure that all those who aim to conserve bats can continue to work effectively.

Defra’s latest information on the changes is now published on their website http://www.defra.gov.uk/wildlife-countryside/ewd/ewd09.htm .  A Q & A at http://www.defra.gov.uk/wildlife-countryside/ewd/habitats-qa.htm includes some guidance that will be of interest to batworkers and to individuals working in forestry and agriculture.  Full guidance documents for batworkers are still being prepared by the different statutory nature conservation organisations.  BCT is contributing comments on the draft guidance to help ensure that it is clear and comprehensive.  We have been informed that Natural England will be writing to all its licensed batworkers in the near future and that full guidance will be available to them prior to the legislation start.  However, batworkers visiting properties this summer need to be aware that some activities planned for the autumn such as exclusion will need to be licensed, because of the removal of the dwelling house defence in the amended regulations.  Some of the major changes for bats include:

· Removal of the incidental result of a lawful operation defence. 

· Possession of dead specimens, long-term captives and bat derivatives (excluding droppings) will need to be licensed.

· The threshold above which a person will commit the offence of deliberately disturbing a wild animal of a European Protected Species (EPS) has been raised.  Now, a person will commit an offence only if he or she deliberately disturbs wild animals of an EPS in such a way as to be likely significantly to affect (a) the ability of any significant group of animals of that species to survive, breed, or rear or nurture their young, or (b) the local distribution or abundance of that species.
While BCT welcomes the new recognition of the importance of surveillance and monitoring within the amended regulations it is particularly concerned about the use of the term ”significant disturbance” throughout the legislation.  We fear this may prove to be a loophole under the new law.  We have lobbied Defra on this point and will continue to do so.

Concerns have been raised in the agricultural and forestry sectors that removing the defence of disturbance as an incidental result of a lawful action may cause considerable problems. BCT would like this issue to be tackled through the development of good practice guidelines such as those already produced for woodland managers.  BCT is lobbying for a long-term strategic approach to assessing favourable conservation status (FCS) at a range of scales.  The desired approach would include more resources for bat surveillance and monitoring, and for data management, allowing for more informed decision making. 

In the ongoing process of adapting to the new regulations, BCT would welcome continued feedback from batworkers.  When you receive guidelines from your SNCO we would appreciate information on any areas that appear unclear.  Similarly, we would welcome feedback on your experience of working under the revised practices.  

